ASIA-PACIFIC NAZARENE THEOLOGICAL SEMINARY

HCDS



In Partnership with ASIA GRADUATE SCHOOL OF THEOLOGY



PHD CATALOG AND STUDENT HANDBOOK 2016-2020

PhD in Holistic Child Development PhD in Transformational Development PhD in Transformational Learning

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Preface	3
PhD Catalog	4
Statement of Faith	5
General Information	7
Academic Information	12
Academic Policies and Procedures	17
AGST Library Privileges	25
Financial Information	27
AGST/APNTS PhD Programs	29
PhD in Holistic Child Development	30
PhD in Transformational Development	36
PhD in Transformational Learning	42
PhD Student Handbook	60
Scholarships	
Comprehensive Examinations	
Dissertation Guidelines	68
Appendices	
A. Dissertation Committee Form	84
B. Style Sheet for Cover and Title Page	85
C. Style Sheet for Signature Page	86
D. Copyright Statement	87
E. Academic Integrity Commitment	88
Bibliography	88

PREFACE

Through God's people, through his humble servants, God is working to transform the world – a world God created, but a world marred by sin. We believe, optimistically, Christ to be the redeemer of men and women and the transformer of minds, hearts, and bodies. Through transformed lives, God works also to transform societies. We believe that the Holy Spirit sanctifies not alone for the purpose of making us fit for heaven, but to purify and empower women and men to also join with God in God's mission, to bring God's mighty transforming presence to the world's most entrenched moral corruption and its most complex corporate evil. Christ provides hope for children in crisis. Christ compels us to engage in teaching that makes a transformational difference. Christ enables us not only to confront and critique but to analyze and find solutions to the social issues of this age.

In partnership with Asia Graduate School of Theology, APNTS is proud to offer three PhD degrees, each of them fitting to practical divinity, as it once was called, or applied theology. As a school embedded in the Wesleyan tradition, it is only fitting that APNTS seek ways of uniting pairs so "long disjoined," as Charles Wesley put it, knowledge and vital piety, learning and holiness, truth and love. The Holistic Child Development, Transformational Learning and Transformational Development PhD degrees are rigorously academic and engage students theologically. At the same time the PhD programs thrust the student into active engagement with issues of crucial significance to the church and to society in the twenty-first century. Students in these programs are a contemplative people discovering God's wisdom through study and research, searching for the mind of Christ, eagerly anticipating the Spirit's teaching – all the while seeking ways to creatively and lovingly transform the world.

Dr. Floyd Timothy Cunningham APNTS Academic Dean

PhD Catalog

Statement of Faith

AGST Statement of Faith

The Asia Graduate School of Theology's (AGST) statement of faith is that of the Asia Theological Association (ATA). We believe in:

Section 1:

The divine inspiration of the Holy Bible of sixty-six books of the Old Testament and New Testament, as the infallible Word of God. Its consequent uniqueness, entire trustworthiness and supreme authority on all matters of faith and conduct.

Section 2:

One God eternally existent in three persons Father, Son, and Holy Spirit.

Section 3:

The full deity and humanity of the Lord Jesus Christ, His representative and substitutionary death, His bodily resurrection and personal return in glory to consummate His Kingdom.

Section 4:

The dignity of persons created in the image of God, their universal sinfulness, the need of repentance, redemption and justification through faith alone in Christ crucified and risen from the dead.

Section 5:

The resurrection of all people either to eternal life or to eternal death.

Section 6:

The illuminating, regenerating, indwelling and sanctifying work of the Holy Spirit enabling

the Christian to witness effectively to the Gospel and to serve responsibly in the world.

Section 7:

The unity in our Lord Jesus Christ to all believers, who comprise the Church.

Section 8:

The total mission of the Church to the whole person in society in the contemporary context, in obedience to God according to the Scriptures.

APNTS Statement of Faith

The Asia-Pacific Theological Seminary (APNTS) is an official institution of the Church of the Nazarene. Both the curriculum and teaching are guided by the "Agreed Statement of Belief" of the Church of the Nazarene (Church of the Nazarene, Manual, para. 26):

- That there is one God–the Father, Son, and Holy Spirit.
- That the Old and New Testament Scriptures, given by plenary inspiration, contain all truth necessary to faith and Christian living.
- That humanity is born with a fallen nature, and is, therefore, inclined to evil, and that continually.
- That the finally impenitent are hopelessly and eternally lost.
- That the atonement through Jesus Christ is for the whole human race; and that whosoever repents and believes on the Lord Jesus Christ is justified and regenerated and saved from the dominion of sin.
- That believers are to be sanctified wholly, subsequent to regeneration, through faith in the Lord Jesus Christ.
- That the Holy Spirit bears witness to the new birth, and also to the entire sanctification of believers.
- That our Lord will return, the dead will be raised, and the final judgment will take place.

General Information

AGST Mission Statement¹

AGST Alliance is a theological training venture seeking to glorify God by offering quality post-graduate programs for church leaders and theological/Bible College faculty in South East Asia, to equip them for more effective Christina ministry and mission.

APNTS Mission Statement

Asia-Pacific Nazarene Theological Seminary, a graduate school in the Wesleyan tradition, prepares men and women for Christlike leadership and excellence in ministries.

AGST Purpose

The purpose of AGST as a post graduate consortium of evangelical institutions is to glorify God by providing quality theological education to prepare scholars and leaders for building and renewing the Church in Asia and beyond. AGST seeks to develop students spiritually, intellectually, and morally, and to equip them with values, knowledge, and skills for building up God's Church and extending his kingdom. AGST aims to address issues arising from Asia with a global perspective by:

- o facilitating comprehensive evangelical theological education at the post M.Div. level in the Asian context
- o developing faculty for theological institutions
- o fostering theologians to address issues arising in Asia
- o influencing ongoing research and the development of research literature
- encouraging the sharing of resources including those of personnel, library and media

¹Everything about AGST is available from http://agstphil.org.

Educational Philosophy

As a member school of the Asia Graduate School of Theology, APNTS's PhD programs embrace the educational philosophies of AGST.

AGST Educational Philosophy

As a consortium, the faculty and Board of AGST is deeply aware of its special responsibility for guiding the educational process. Our philosophy of education is rooted in and grows out of the theological commitments expressed in the AGST Statement of Faith.

We believe that God is truth and does not lie, and therefore divine communication and action are characterized by truth and thus by reliability, infallibility, and consistency. All truth is consistent with God's person, His word, and His work. God is the source and measure of all truth, thus requiring diligent research of the Scriptures, of the witness of the Church in the past, and of the situation in our day to which the truth of God must be addressed. God expects His people to be creative and critical thinkers using the criterion of His infallible Word and the guidance of the Holy Spirit.

As a community of scholars, our teaching and learning must transform our thoughts, emotions, intuitions, and experiences in the Asian context. Knowledge is fundamentally relational; it is incomplete unless it affects life and community. Since we subscribe to this integrative and relational understanding of truth, we examine our lives for evidence that truth is affecting our behavior and relationships. We seek holism, drawing our students into the learning process so that thought and life are integrated. We can never be satisfied with simply communicating ideas without relating them to the context and ministry of our students. In this sense, we affirm that theological education contains an experience-oriented dimension. Since we need to understand and appropriate God's truth revealed in creation, it is our responsibility to make critical use of the disciplines and insights developed in the arts and sciences.

It is our task as a graduate school to foster the development of teachers, scholars and leaders for education and ministry who will then

train God's people for ministry. Thus, AGST exists to serve the Church and its educational institutions, and our instructional programs are to reflect this reality.

Jesus defined his own mission as "servanthood" both to God and to people. We recognize that elitist attitudes and ambitions are entirely inconsistent with servanthood, so we reject these. We seek, instead, to humbly serve our students as we serve our Lord and his Church. Our motivation toward excellence derives from our responsibility to be stewards of the gifts, opportunities, and resources God has committed to us. We seek to discipline our personal and professional lives, and thus to honor him in the way we administer our stewardship.

We are challenged by Christ's sensitivity to the people he taught, to their prior understandings, needs, and learning readiness. We admire his creativity in relating spiritual and moral truths through concepts familiar to his listeners. Jesus did not allow his followers to be passive learners, but challenged them to actively consider the things they heard and to search out the meaning of his statements. Jesus Christ was not only a model teacher, he is also the embodiment of personal and spiritual wholeness—what the Bible refers to as "maturity." In AGST we strive to stimulate growth in our students, to develop their God-given gifts, to expand their horizons, to acquire new cognitive and affective ways of thinking and to develop a passion for ministry.

The AGST and Contextualization

The AGST seeks to contextualize learning in terms of communication, organization, theology, and education. First, it focuses on shaping its message in a way that is informed by Asians' needs. Second, it develops educational structures that are appropriate to those needs, reflecting the spiritual, socioeconomic, and political situation. Third, it emphasizes doing theology in ways that are appropriate to that situation. It seeks a timely application of the timeless Gospel to the urgent issues of ministry and service facing Asian Christians. Finally, it aims to develop methods of theological training that are liberating

and creative, avoiding elitism and authoritarianism. It seeks to bridge the wide gap between academic study and practical application in the Asian context. To this end, it seeks a fuller utilization of Asian resources, especially faculty, research materials, and texts. It aims to interact with Asian thinkers, theologians, and practitioners from a variety of perspectives.

From an Asian evangelical perspective, the AGST seeks to address Asian culture both as the blessing of God and as the object of transformation. We recognize the reciprocal relationship between Text and context. Addressing the contemporary Asian scene from the perspective of Scripture, the AGST aims to help students shape biblical/theological perspectives regarding:

- Asian forms of Christian spirituality, life, and service;
- mission and community in the midst of cultural, linguistic, and religious pluralism, under the impact of the forces of modernity, secularization, urbanization, and globalization;
- poverty and oppression caused in part by individual and corporate sin as well as unjust laws;
- o nation-building in the neocolonial and post-colonial era;
- o and Christian identity as an often-persecuted minority.

These characteristics of the Asian situation raise many questions. For example, what is the mission of the Asian church? What should be the shape of Asian evangelism? What do Asian diversity and pluralism mean for the life of the Christian community? What does the experience of colonialism mean for an understanding of oppression, injustice, liberation, and development? How does one do theology in the context of modernization and secularization? What does the experience of being a minority community mean for the life of the Church? The AGST seeks to guide students in developing their exegetical skills and biblical, theological, and historical understanding, but always from an Asian perspective. Recognizing both the contributions and the limitations of the West, we seek to understand the biblical authors afresh, from an Asian mindset.

AGST Core Competencies

Although AGST programs address a variety of ministry-related disciplines, there are core competencies that each program, to one degree or another, strives to develop in its students. These include:

- expertise in understanding and practicing one's discipline in the contemporary Asian context;
- o critical thinking skills;
- o a biblical and contextual worldview;
- healthy relationships that demonstrate sensitivity to human diversity;
- o a passion for ministry;
- o communication and teaching skills;
- organizational and leadership skills;
- o mentoring and discipling skills;
- o and the ability to lead and model a life of Christ-like maturity.

AGST Member Schools

AGST is the educational arm of the Asia Theological Association which offers postgraduate programs. In the Philippines, AGST is a consortium of the following seminaries:

- Asia-Pacific Nazarene Theological Seminary (APNTS)
- o Asia Pacific Theological Seminary (APTS)
- Asian Theological Seminary (ATS)
- Asian Seminary for Christian Ministries (ASCM)
- o Biblical Seminary of the Philippines (BSOP)
- International Graduate School of Leadership (IGSL)
- Koinonia Theological Seminary (KTS)
- Presbyterian Theological Seminary (PTS)

Academic Information

Admission Prerequisites:

- 1. Master's degree from an accredited institution
 - O Six (6) graduate units in research methods
 - Twelve (12) graduate units of study in Biblical and theological subjects
- 2. Portfolio that includes:
 - Thesis or other evidence of substantial research:
 - Evidence of English abilities. A test of English is required.
 The student should have the equivalent of 575 (paper-based TOEFL test); and
 - A 3-4 paged essay prospective research topic for the PhD.
- 3. Evidence of or interest in vocations related to the PhD and at least 3-5 years of experience in any scope of Christian ministry.
- 4. Completed an application form. This form can be downloaded from www.apnts.edu.ph
- 5. Completed a Housing Form if student wants to stay inside the APNTS campus. Request for housing must be submitted in writing to the Coordinator of Campus Housing at the time of application. A one-month notice is needed in advance of arrival on campus. Open this link http://www.apnts.ph.edu.ph/admissions/online-housing-request-form/.

All decisions on admission will be made by the admissions committee. The Admissions committee consists of the Academic Dean and Registrar of APNTS, and each of the APNTS/AGST PhD program directors. If the admissions requirements noted above are not met, provisional acceptance may be offered when deemed appropriate while the student is meeting the unmet requirements.

Provisional acceptance may also be given to an exceptional applicant who may then be required to complete supplementary assignments or subjects. They will gain full acceptance after having

successfully completed 18 doctoral hours. See *Student Handbook* below for further information.

Application Procedure:

The application process should begin at least six months (or more) before students hope to begin classes. The following are the procedures that should be followed:

1. E-mail or write for an application packet:

The Registrar Judy Pabilando (jpabilando@apnts.edu.ph) Asia-Pacific Nazarene Theological Seminary Ortigas Ave. Ext., Kaytikling, Taytay, 1920 Rizal, Philippines

Tel. 63-2-284-3741 (local 11108)

- 2. Provide a list of references with names and addresses to be contacted by the Registrar's office of APNTS.
- 3. Ask all undergraduate and graduate institutions attended to send official transcripts of academic record to the above address.
- 4. Prepare a statement describing your vocational objectives and explaining how a PhD degree is related to these.
- 5. Prepare a statement indicating how your studies will be financed, including specific commitments from any institutions or individuals that may be sponsoring you.
- 6. Prepare a health certificate indicating your physical fitness to pursue graduate studies.
- 7. Send your completed application for admission, prospective research topic (a 3 to 4-paged essay), the description of your vocational objectives, the financial statement, and the health certificate, along with the nonrefundable application fee of \$75 (US) or the peso equivalent, to the above address. Study the application form for more detailed instructions, which may be downloaded from www.apnts.edu.ph.
- 8. Wait until you have received your letter of acceptance before coming to Manila.

Important Visa Information for PhD Students Before coming to APNTS:

- If an international student is planning to stay less than 2 months, the Philippine Bureau of Immigration recommends that they apply for a *student* visa in their country of origin. Students will need an official letter of acceptance from APNTS.
- Otherwise, students will arrive on a Tourist Visa. There are two possibilities for obtaining a tourist visa (though this depends on one's nationality): 30 days (given upon arrival), or 59 days (obtained prior to arrival, in one's country of origin).
- Students (and others) arriving in the Philippines are required to have a **return** or **onward ticket**. One can either get a fully refundable round-trip ticket that can be cancelled later or a cheap ticket to somewhere in Asia close to Manila (e.g. Singapore, Hong Kong, Malaysia).
- International students from **India** and some other countries need an invitation letter from the Registrar. Please consult the web-site of the Philippine government's Bureau of Immigration, http://www.immigration.gov.ph/
- After arrival in the Philippines, all international students must obtain a visa or permit that allows them to study: a student visa, missionary visa, Special Study Permit, or others. Students are NOT allowed to stay and study with a Tourist visa only.
- International students will need to keep valid their tourist visa while waiting for a visa that allows them to study.

While at APNTS:

 The Registrar's Assistant and Liaison Officer will process Student Visas (9F). Students will fill out forms for both the Bureau of Immigration and the National Bureau of Investigation, submit pictures, letter of requests, payment, and passports, and undergo health examination as a requirement for the Bureau of Quarantine.

- The Registrar will prepare the Notice of Acceptance and Endorsement letter for International students.
- Students will wait for the release of Student Visa and Alien Certificate of Registration I-cards. Usually it takes at least two months.
- International students need to complete an Annual Report to the Immigration every year. This costs P310.00.

Before leaving the Philippines:

- Students must secure an Emigration Clearance Certificate (ECC).
- Foreign nationals are warned against procuring fake and fraudulently issued ECCs from unauthorized private entities and individuals offering to provide this document.

Type of Visa	Fees ²	In-charge
Tourist Visa (9A)	Php 3,030 (30-day renewal) Php 4,360 (1 month renewal after 59 days) Php 4,800 (2 month renewal after 59 days)	Student
Special Study Permit + Tourist visa Permit Processing Fee	Php 8,000 every semester + tourist visa fee Php 2,300 (APNTS charge)	APNTS (The student needs to submit the necessary documents)
Student Visa Conversion NBI Clearance Quarantine & Medical Exam Visa Processing fee	Php 13,500 (1 year) Php 1,000 Php 3,500 Php 2,300 (APNTS charge) P19,300.00 for 1 year	APNTS (The student needs to submit the necessary documents)
Student Visa Extension Visa Processing Fee	Php 13,500 (1 year extension) Php 2,300 (APNTS charge)	APNTS (The student needs to submit the necessary documents)

 $^{^2}$ Fees may change without prior notice. Students may contact the Registrar for current charges.

Academic Policies and Procedures

1. Transcripts

Transcripts of a student's academic record are kept on file by the APNTS Registrar. They are released only on the student's written authorization, after his or her account has been settled. The first transcript is free; there is a fee for subsequent transcripts, payable at the time of their request.

2. Ethics

All students are expected to exemplify the Spirit-filled life as committed disciples of Christ while they are enrolled in this program. Conduct that is inappropriate for a disciple or brings disrepute on the AGST community will lead to disciplinary action as decided by a student's program committee, with the approval of the associate program director, program director, and dean (From "Standards of Conduct," International School of Theology Academic Catalog 1999-2001).

3. Academic Honesty

Academic honesty is expected of all students at Asia-Pacific Nazarene Theological Seminary. It is an integral part of the educational process, where learning takes place in an atmosphere of mutual trust and respect. Each student is responsible to maintain high standards of academic ethics, personal honesty, and moral integrity. Infractions of honest academic behavior will be dealt with fairly and firmly (APNTS *Catalog*).

Plagiarism is a serious violation of academic and ministerial ethics. To plagiarize is to steal another person's ideas and represent them as one's own. This is just as fundamentally dishonest as it would be to steal another person's property or money.

Examples of Infractions (APNTS Catalog)

- Plagiarism, using another's statements or thoughts without giving the source appropriate credit;
- o Cheating on an exam;

- Unauthorized multiple submission of papers;
- o Submitting for credit a borrowed or purchased paper;
- Defacing, or unauthorized removal of course materials either from the classroom or library;
- Dishonesty in reporting reading;
- Signing the roll or submitting an in-class assignment for someone who is not present in class;
- Excessive copying of class notes from another student, unless there is an excused absence and permission from the instructor.

Penalties:

- For the first offense, teacher/administrative options, depending on type of infraction and severity: (a) a warning given to the student, and note of the same to the Academic Dean; (b) rewrite the paper; (c) failing grade on paper or exam.
- Second offense same teacher/administrative options apply, with the addition that a failing grade for the course(s) may be given.
- Third Offense failing grade for the course and/or immediate dismissal from the Seminary at the recommendation of the Academic Dean to the Administrative Council.

4. Class Requirements

Each class meets for at least 45 contact hours as dictated by accrediting agencies and the Commission on Higher Education (CHED) with pre-class and post-class reading and writing assignments.

Class requirements may include a combination of the following:

- Reading requirement of no more than 2,500 pages;
- Writing requirements of one or two publishable articles or the equivalent demonstrating critical analysis and logic;
- A community research paper where students apply course content to their context;
- Hands-on or direct experience related to course content.
- Major paper, at least 25-40 pages, double spaced (with critical analysis and logic required) as a post-class requirement.

Due dates for class assignments are:

- o For April to June block, November 1 of the same year
- For November to December block, April 1 of the next year.
- But be sure to check syllabi for earlier due dates on assignments. These are designed to help students spread their assignment completion work across the time between blocks of classes.

5. Residency Requirements

Students in the PhD degrees are required to take:

- o 24 units (8 courses) on the APNTS campus in residency.
- o 27 units (9 courses) may be taken on campus, or through:
 - 15 units maximum through Video Conferencing (VC)
 - 3 units of Practicum with a supervisor
 - 6 units maximum of Directed study or Independent Study
 - 6 units of Electives from other accredited institutions
- o 9 units (Dissertation Seminar and Writing) are taken directly with the adviser.

6. Transfer of Credits

Up to 24 units of credit from an accredited institution may be transferred.

7. Video Conference

APNTS has video conferencing capability to facilitate the needs of international students and those in remote areas of the Philippines. Students who have dependable Internet access may take up to 5 courses (15 units) from wherever they live. In real time, they participate with the students on campus using video conferencing technology and all students in the class complete the requirements of the same syllabus. Students will need to attend class on Manila time and that may be late in the evening or early in the morning in other time zones.

8. Guidelines for Directed Study

Directed Study is a course in the existing curriculum conducted outside the normal classroom setting to help a student meet a requirement that could not be scheduled otherwise. The following guidelines apply:

- a. The student must carry a GPA of 3.5 on the doctoral courses taken. A student should have taken at least 9 units in the PhD program before one can be granted direct study privileges.
- b. The student cannot be granted Directed Study privileges if one has two (2) or more unfinished courses.
- c. The course must be approved by the professor, the Program Director, and the Academic Dean.
- d. The student must spend at least as much time on the subject as would be expected in a regular class. For Directed Study, a student needs to spend at least 95 hours on doing requirements and at least 5 hours of consultation with professor. This includes Skype meetings, email correspondence, and other means for student-professor communication.

- e. The course must be completed within six months. If the student fails to submit within the designated deadline, the professor will give the student an F.
- f. Each student is limited in taking Directed Studies up to 6 units only in the entire PhD program. Only one Directed Study course is allowed per block.
- g. The professor must receive periodic progress reports from the student. It is recommended that these be monthly.
- The student may accomplish this course off-campus if adequate resources are available either online or in accessible libraries.
- i. The Petition for Directed Study Form is available at the Registrar's Office.

9. Guidelines for Independent Studies

Independent Study is a research or project oriented course that is not a part of the existing curriculum, conducted outside the normal classroom setting, in order to help advanced students focus on topic significant to their study and maximize their abilities for graduate study. The following guidelines apply:

- a. The student must carry a GPA of 3.5 in the doctoral courses taken. A student should have taken at least 9 units in the PhD program before one can be granted Independent Research privileges.
- b. The student cannot be granted Independent Research privileges if one has two or more unfinished courses.
- c. The course must be one that is *not* available in the existing curriculum.
- d. The course must be approved by the professor, the Academic Dean, and the Program Director.
- e. The student must spend at least as much time on the subject as would be expected in a regular class. For Independent Research, a student needs to spend at least 95 hours on doing requirements and at least 5 hours of consultation with professor. This includes Skype

- meetings, email correspondence, and other means for student-professor communication.
- f. A detailed syllabus with specific requirements and course outline must be submitted to the Program Director and Academic Dean's Office by the professor at the time of registration. The professor must receive periodic progress reports from the student. It is recommended that these be monthly.
- g. The course must be completed within six months. If the student fails to submit within the designated deadline, the professor will give the student a W.
- h. Each student may take only 3 units of Independent Research in the entire PhD program. However, a student may petition for an extra Independent Research if he or she is in a specialized field in which we do not offer many courses.
- If a student is currently doing a Directed Research in a particular block, an Independent Research cannot be granted in the same block.
- j. The professor must receive periodic progress reports from the student. It is recommended that these be monthly.
- k. The student may accomplish this course off-campus if adequate resources are available either online or in accessible libraries.
- 1. The Petition for Independent Research Form is available at the Registrar's Office.

10. Policy for Incomplete Grades

a. Incomplete means that course requirements were not completed. Incomplete grades will be given only in cases of emergencies (e.g., death in family, hospitalization). Requests for Incomplete should be made in writing to the Program Director three weeks before the assignments are due. The Request for Incomplete Form is available at the Registrar's Office.

- b. The Program Director, in consultation with the professor, will approve or disapprove the request in writing with a copy of the response forwarded to the professor involved. No grade may be issued otherwise. If the "I" is not removed three months after the submission of the Incomplete Request, the course grade becomes Withdrawn or "W." This "W" will appear in the transcript of records. But if the student will re-enroll the same course and successfully passed, only the new grade will be used in calculating the grade point average. Courses prescribed for graduation must be repeated if failed.
- c. Students with incompletes in two or more classes will not be allowed to enroll in a new PhD class without permission from the Program Director.

11. Style Manual

All student papers should follow the style described in the latest edition of Kate L. Turabian, A Manual for Writers of Research Papers, Theses, and Dissertations: Chicago Style for Students and Researchers.

12. Comprehensive Examinations

Students will complete comprehensive exams after the successful completion of all courses in their PhD program and prior to defending their dissertation proposal. The comprehensive examination process includes written and oral components.

Purpose: Comprehensive examinations are designed to allow students to review and integrate the learning that has taken place across their PhD degree program and reflect on the application of that learning to their vocational contexts. The examinations also allow students to demonstrate the breadth and depth of their learning and their ability to connect theory to practice. See *Student Handbook* below for details.

13. Dissertation Guidelines

The purpose of this section is to give a general overview of the dissertation process in AGST programs. Specific programs will have further specifications and each paper will also have nuances of structure shaped by the nature of the topic and its development.

The AGST/APNTS dissertation is the culminating project of the student's academic program. It represents an opportunity for the student to be involved in original research which demonstrates scholarly theological reflection, thoughtful contextual analysis and relevance to the discipline under study. Early in their program, students should focus their studies in the general area of their dissertation topic. This will bring greater continuity to their studies and shorten research and writing time. Go to the *Student Handbook* for detailed Dissertation Writing Guidelines.

These general guidelines are provided to assist the student, dissertation director, and committee members in the dissertation process. Specific questions not covered in this document should be answered by the dean, program director or dissertation adviser.

14. Statute of Limitations

All degree requirements, including the dissertation, must be completed by the end of ten years from the time of the first full-time registration. After the statute of limitations is passed (eleventh year) the student must reapply for re-admission to a degree program, and acceptance will require special action of the faculty as well as further requirements deemed necessary by the program director.

15. Grading and Evaluation

Believing that students who are accepted into the PhD program have proven their competency in master's level work, APNTS/AGST expects high levels of excellence in all subjects and all assignments.

The grading scale for PhD subjects is

A 4.0 A- 3.7 B+ 3.3 B 3.0

I Incomplete W Withdrawn

A student who fails to receive a B grade or higher will be asked by the professor to rewrite the assignment(s), and will be given a grade of Incomplete ("I"). Allowing re-writes means that the grade will be "I" until the rewrites are completed. If the assignments are not rewritten within a given period of time, OR fail to meet the expectations of the course, the grade will be Withdrawn ("W") and the subject will need to be repeated if it is a concentration or core course. If the subject is an elective, the student could take another elective to take its place, but the "W" will still appear on the transcript but not computed towards the GPA.

If the rewritten assignments meet the level of a B or higher, the student will receive the grade assigned. The new grade will be used in calculating the grade point average.

In the case of extenuating reasons (e.g., death in family, hospitalization, an unexpected major change in ministry assignment, natural calamities such as typhoon, earthquake) the students can file a Petition for Incomplete. The Petition will indicate the adjusted due dates, but the adjusted due dates will never be more than three months following the issuance of an Incomplete grade. If for any reason, one year lapses after the class has finished, and there still is no completion of assignments, the student will be considered to have Withdrawn from the subject and will need to re-take the subject if it is one of the required subjects in the program. Refer to the *Student Handbook* below for the Incomplete Grade Petition Form.

16. Graduation Requirements

- Satisfactory completion of 60 credit hours of PhDlevel coursework with a GPA of at least 3.0 (B).
- Satisfactory completion of a comprehensive examination.
- o Completion and successful defense of a dissertation.
- Satisfactory completion of all other requirements (languages, etc.) specified in this *Catalog*.

AGST Library Privileges

The AGST's registrar provides a list of all students in good standing in this program to each of the AGST's member seminaries. Upon a student's payment of the library fee of US \$50/block or the peso equivalent to APNTS, APNTS will provide him or her with an AGST identification card validated by the Program Director. Upon presentation of this identification card, the student will be granted free access to the libraries of all the AGST's member seminaries. From the libraries of non-host seminaries, borrowing will be limited to a maximum of five books at any one time, with the borrowing period limited to two weeks. There will be a deposit of 200 pesos for each book borrowed, refundable upon the book's return. There will be an overdue fine of 10 pesos per book per day.

The APNTS Library

The Library exists to provide the essential material and information not otherwise easily obtained by the faculty and students. It is our hope that the students and other users will receive maximum use and benefit from the Library so they may be well equipped to advance the Kingdom of God.

1. Library Hours

- o Mon. Tues., Thurs., Friday 8:00 a.m. − 9:30 p.m.
- Wednesday 8:00 a.m. 5:00 p.m.
- $\circ \quad Saturday 9:00 \ a.m. 1:00 \ p.m.$
- Sunday CLOSED
- The Library is closed during chapel hours, Wednesday evenings, and certain holidays. During semestral and summer breaks the Library is open Monday through Friday from 8:00 a.m. to 12:00 noon and 1:00 to 5:00 p.m.

2. Photocopying

A photocopy machine is available in the Library. Ask the Library Staff for the list of charges.

3. Musical Instruments

Electronic keyboards located in the Library may be used for practicing. See the Library Handbook for other library policies and regulations related to the use of the library materials.

4. Online Resources

APNTS subscribes to a collection of online journals that can be accessed from any Internet-connected computer. The link is search.ebscohost.com. Students will receive username and password information from the library staff. APNTS also uses Moodle to facilitate distribution and collection of course materials. The link is learn.apnts.edu.ph. See the IT staff for more information.

Financial Information

A. For students from developing countries:

Application fee (non-refundable, for first registration): \$75 (or peso

equivalent)

Administrative Fee per block: \$60 Registration per block: \$75 Library Fee per block: \$50

Tuition fee: \$75/credit hour

Comprehensive exam fee: \$100 Graduation fee: \$35

Dissertation Fee: (\$75x6 units=\$450) plus

\$75/ block (residency fee)

I.T. Fee: \$6/unit Misc. Fee: \$3.00/unit

English Test Fee: \$50 (first take; subsequent will be

 $$10)^4$

Health Fees per block: \$23 for long-term dorm students Student Activity: \$6 for long-term dorm students

Other expenses include food (about \$2.00 in the dining hall), books (about 3 books per course @ approximately \$12/book), Visa processing fee, Visa and Icard fees (Bureau of Immigration determines the actual fees), and accommodations (need to check APNTS Business Office for rates).

³Courses are offered either in one-week or 2-week modules, scheduled in two blocks during each school year, normally May and July, October and the first two weeks of December. Sometimes, to accommodate the schedule of the professor, the blocks may begin April through June or mid October through November. These variations will be announced well in advance.

⁴\$50 is AGST rate. PhD students who do not get the score of 575 at first take need to retake the test but will pay the APNTS fee which is only \$10.

B. For students from developed countries:

Application fee (non-refundable, for first registration): \$110 (or peso

equivalent)

Registration per block: \$110 Administrative fee per block: \$95 Library Fee per block: \$100

Tuition fee: \$110/credit hour

Comprehensive exam fee: \$150 Graduation fee: \$70

Dissertation Fee: (\$110x6 units=\$660) plus

\$110/ block (residency fee)

I.T. Fee: \$6/unit Misc. Fee: \$3.00/unit

English Exam: \$85(first take; subsequent, \$10)
Health Fees per block: \$23 for long-term students
Student Activity: \$6 for long-term dorm students

Other expenses

Other expenses include food (about \$2.00 in the dining hall), books (about 3 books per course @ approximately \$12/book), Visa processing fee, Visa and Icard fees (Bureau of Immigration determines the actual fees), and accommodations (need to check APNTS Business Office for rates).

AGST/APNTS PhD Programs

APNTS currently has three PhD programs: the PhD in Holistic Child Development, the PhD in Transformational Development, and the PhD in Transformational Learning.

In 2009 APNTS began offering courses for a PhD in Holistic Child Development. At the time there was a growing awareness of the dreadful conditions in which millions of the world's children lived. The degree was launched, with the support of Compassion International, with the purpose of equipping leaders to minister with and advocate for children at risk.

In 2012 AGST and APNTS leaders began discussing the possibility of developing a PhD in Transformational Learning to equip a new generation of educational leaders to serve in Asia and beyond. The director of the Breese Institute East at APNTS joined the conversation, presenting the Center's desire for a PhD in Transformational Development to transform society with God's love.

Planning for the new degrees began in 2013 and on June 30, 2014 petitions for permission to offer the PhDs in Transformational Development and in Transformational Learning were submitted to the Philippine Commission on Higher Education (CHED).

All three degrees are integrated to provide a rich interdisciplinary learning experience. The degrees share 18 units of required Core Courses. Each degree has 18 units of required Concentration Courses and 18 units of Elective Courses that are unique to the degree. These provide students a sound grounding in their degree's particular field of study. Six (6) units of these electives may be taken from the other two degrees.

This integration provides for a significant and diverse learning community in classes. It also allows students to build into their degree plan the opportunity to learn from additional fields of study.

PhD in Holistic Child Development (HCD)

Rationale

The PhD in HCD is a multi-year, inter-disciplinary, research-oriented degree that builds on an earned master's degree. Graduates of the PhD in HCD will be prepared to teach, to lead specialized ministries for children, and to engage in intensive and original research. It is intended for those who are or will be high-level practitioners and for those who are leaders or administrators of ministries with children.

Program Mission

This program exists to equip leaders, teachers, child advocates, practitioners, and pastors who have the gifts, skill, and capacity to care holistically for children inside and outside the church.

Program Vision

The program envisions equipping leaders and churches with the ethos and mindset for holistic ministry with children.

Program Values

The program functions on the following values:

- Christ-centered education. Program participants are always led to the realization that in ministering to children, Jesus Christ reigns supreme and that every child will be led to a personal relationship of Jesus
- O Holistic approach to ministering to "the least of these" (Mark 9:37). A holistic approach treats the physical, emotional, and social needs of children as well as the spiritual. The Bible says, "So Jesus grew both in height and in wisdom, and he was loved by God and by all who knew him," (Luke 2:52, NLT). The curriculum will take into consideration various aspects of child development for holistic ministry.
- Intentional and strategic intervention for children in crisis and at risk. Program participants will be challenged to engage

- Bible-based, professional and relevant interventions that would enable children to grow up in the fear and knowledge of the Lord so they, too, could minister to others including their families, friends, and others around them.
- Learning for life contexts. Classroom interactions are always culture sensitive and instruction, scholarly research, and major projects will always be geared towards various areas of ministries with children.
- Developmental orientation. Attention will be given to development theories and processes within a biblical framework and their implications to ministry. This is intrinsically related to the concept of the individual worth of each child and the value of giving every child respect and consideration.

Program Emphases

The PhD in HCD is designed to meet the need of the church and society for competent child advocates, practitioners, and educators. Upon completion of the program the students will have developed the following competencies:

- Leadership Competence as well-informed, passionate and skilled leaders of graduate level and/or grass-roots ministry with children inside and outside the church.
- Children in Crisis Ministry Competence as creative resource persons for ministering with children in crisis in the Asia-Pacific and beyond.
- Competence as Educators—as effective teachers or mentors in issues related to children in crisis and at risk.
- Research Competence as scholarly, competent, and strategic researchers on issues relating to children and towards transformation of society in general
- Communication Competence as effective communicators of the Gospel with children and their families and to speak or write for children and their welfare

Background and History

Programs in HCD are being developed in seminaries around the world. The MA Program in Holistic Child Development, begun at the Malaysia Baptist Theological Seminary (MBTS) in Penang, Malaysia in 2001, was created in response to the biblical mandate to care for children. To date, there are over 300 students who have taken courses in HCD from more than 20 countries around the world. HCD programs have also been established in seminaries in South America, such as Seminario Sudamericano (SEMISUD), and other Christian academic and theological institutions in Asia, Africa, and the Caribbean region. The expectation is that seminaries will include such programs in their curricula in order to ensure that future church leaders are equipped to become leaders in all aspects of HCD in church and para-church organizations.

On December 5-6, 2007, seminary key leaders and Compassion International (CI) met to develop an HCD program at APNTS. During the consultation done on the APNTS campus, the group formulated initial courses for the HCD program. The program began with the certificate level with modules in summer of 2008. The group commissioned Dr. Nativity A. Petallar to collaborate with Dr. Floyd T. Cunningham, Rev. Dan Balayo, and CI (represented by Menchit Wong and Dr. Dan Brewster) to work on courses that will be suitable for the MA in HCD as well as for the PhD in HCD. In November 2009, the first PhD in HCD class was held with five students: one Indian and four Filipinos. From then on, professors from various parts of the world came to teach at APNTS equipping students for holistic ministries with children.

PhD in HCD Program Design

Note: all courses are 3 units except Dissertation Writing (6 units)

Core Courses –18 units – offered every 3 years
RE931 Comparative Research Methods
RE932 Critical Analysis and Review of Precedent Literature

RE933 Dissertation Proposal Writing

ID901 Philosophy and Theology of Transformation

ID902 Transformational Learning in Practice

ID903 Culture, Context, and Worldview

HCD Concentration Courses⁵ – 18 units – offered every 3 years

HCD800 Learners with Special Needs

HCD801 Approaches to Holistic Ministry with Children

HCD802 Child, Church and Mission

HCD805 Physical Development of Children and Public Health

HCD917 Intervention Strategies for Children in Crisis

HCD951 Practicum

HCD Elective Courses – 18 units – offered every 3 years

Choose 6 units from TL, other elective may be selected from other degrees, 6 units from TD, 6 units from an accredited PhD program from another institution.

HCD911 A Biblical Theology of Children and Childhood

HCD952 Doing Hermeneutics with Children

HCD954 Community Development

TL951 Administration, Prog. Planning, and Managing Change

HCD953 Administration and Leadership for Children's Ministries (HCD students take TL/TD 951 in place of this course)

HCD914 Transformational Leadership for Child and Youth Dev't.

HCD912 The Child In Christian Thought

HCD913 Mission with Children at Risk

Students may take a total of six (6) units of interdisciplinary electives.

RE934 Dissertation: 6 Units

Total: 60 units

 $^{^5\}mathrm{These}$ are the courses that can be taken by both Masteral and PhD in students.

Course Scheduling

Courses will be offered in 2-week modules, scheduled in two blocks during each school year, normally January and February, June and July. Sometimes, to accommodate the schedule of the professor or a special learning opportunity, courses may be scheduled at other times. These variations will be announced well in advance. All courses in the degree program will be offered within a 3-year cycle

Projected Course Schedule

YEAR ONE:

Block 1: January – Mid February

HCD800 Learners with Special Needs

HCD918 Philosophy and Theology of Transformation

HCD920 Culture, Context, and Worldview

Block 2: April – Mid July

RE932 Critical Analysis and Review of Precedent Literature

RE931 Comparative Research Methods

ID902 Transformational Learning in Practice

HCD952 Doing Hermeneutics with Children

HCD917 Intervention Strategies for Children in Crisis

YEAR TWO:

Block 1: January – Mid February

HCD954 Community Development

HCD914 Transformational Leadership for Child and Youth Dev't

HCD951 Practicum

Block 2: April – July

HCD802 Child, Church and Mission

HCD801 Approaches to Holistic Ministry with Children

RE933 Dissertation Proposal Seminar

HCD912 The Child In Christian Thought

YEAR THREE:

Block 1: October to November

HCD913 Mission with Children at Risk HCD911 A Biblical Theology of Children and Childhood ID901 Transformational Learning in Practice (Repeat) ** ID903 Culture, Context, and Worldview (Repeat) **

Block 2: April to July

HCD/TL955 Home and Faith Community, Partners in Transformational Learning

HCD802 Child, Church and Mission

HCD801 Approaches to Holistic Ministry with Children

Total: 60 units

** Check schedule with professors.

Students wishing to take HCD 951 Practicum, will arrange that with the HCD Program Director at a time that works with the students' schedule. After taking all course work (54 units), students will take the comprehensive examinations. After passing the comprehensive exams, students can then defend their dissertation proposal. Right after the successful proposal defense, students enroll in Dissertation Writing (6 units).

PhD in Transformational Development (TD)

The PhD in Transformational Development is described in the following way: Transformational Development seeks to catalyze action among local churches, NGOs and systems in complex societies within Asia and beyond, working with all known resources (especially and including the identified poor) to improve the quality of life and to transform society's structures and institutions in order to demonstrate God's love to all.

History of the Program

In 2012, the Bresee Institute for Metro Ministries, located at the Nazarene Theological Seminary in Kansas City, and under the executive director, Dr. Fletcher Tink, proposed establishing an office for the purpose of initiating a PhD program in Transformational Development. It was felt that Manila, rather than Kansas City, was an ideal location to train students at this, the highest level of formal education in areas that combined "urban and compassionate ministries," the two foci of Bresee Institute. A number of reasons were given:

- Manila is a great urban center with complex social and spiritual needs, typical of emerging cities throughout the non-Western world.
- The PhD program in Holistic Child Development had already opened the door to credible studies approved by CHED, the official body of the Philippines government that scrutinizes such programs.
- 3. The fact that the degree is awarded by the Asia Graduate School of Theology (AGST), a consortium of nine Christian organizations, brought into the mix a broad spectrum of academic support and resources.

- 4. The uniqueness of the program, not duplicated anywhere, within the evangelical context, would be attractive to students worldwide.
- 5. The international component of the seminary itself, would function as an excellent laboratory of multicultural living.
- 6. The reduced costs of the program compared with Western tuition requirements makes accessible the offerings to a much broader clientele of students and scholars.
- 7. The apparent seamlessness between the three PhD programs, i.e., Holistic Child Development, Transformational Learning and Transformational Development, allows for crossfertilization of ideas both in core seminars, joint seminars and specialized degree seminars.
- 8. The use of the English language, a requirement in the Philippines for all graduate studies, makes library resources, professors, and research bodies available to the broadest constituency of scholars.
- 9. The context of seminars, in the midst of intense social worlds, allows for "hands-on" research that potentially impacts and improves community dynamics.
- 10. The Christian orientation of the program, brings to it, theological and evangelical (Good News) integrity that transcends secular epistemology.

In March 2012, the office of the Bresee Institute was dedicated and the preparations of the program launched in tandem with the Transformation Learning degree and in the wake of the already successful Holistic Child Development degree. Documents for CHED were submitted for their inspection and approval, which finally was granted in the summer of 2015.

A start-up grant from Cornerstone was received in 2015 to outfit the offices of all three PhD programs, and to hire an office manager to handle the daily responsibilities and communications.

Scholarship funds have been requisitioned, specifically for this program, and will be available to students who have proven excellence and need for financial assistance after the initial seminar.

The first official courses were organized for November, 2015, bringing together the first class of new students for the PhD program with Dr. Tink, appointed by AGST as its first director, with Professor Jeri Gunderson as his onsite assistant.

Program Level Outcomes

The program will:

- Guide participants to reflect on their own experience, think critically and creatively, and act with empathy and passion;
- Support students as they develop and embrace a philosophy of development that facilitates transformation;
- Assist a new generation of faculty and educational leaders to develop teaching, learning, and leading approaches which result in transformational development in diverse institutions, neighborhoods and communities
- Lead students to integrate spiritual, biblical, theological dimensions of personal development as the core of holistic transformation;
- Prepare graduates who are well grounded in sound theory and practice, and will consistently reflect critically on their practices and theories, continually strengthening both.

Core Competencies Outcomes

Students who successfully complete the degree will demonstrate:

- Expertise in understanding and engaging transformational development in their God-given assignments in the contemporary Asian context, and beyond;
- o Critical thinking skills used in the classroom and in life;
- A contextualized biblical worldview that informs teaching, learning, leading, and community engagement;
- Healthy relationships demonstrating sensitivity to human diversity;
- o Skills in communication, teaching, organization,

- leadership, mentoring, and community development;
- The ability to lead and model a life of Christ-like maturity.

Core Values of the Program

It is the intent of the program to:

- Treat students as adult learners, respecting the knowledge and experience they bring to the learning process;
- Create classroom environments that empower learners, providing a safe open space for dialogue that is not dominated by teacher-talk;
- Provide opportunities for multicultural and interdisciplinary learning;
- o Seek student participation and ownership of the program;
- o Foster the ongoing holistic formation of the learners;
- Tie theory to practice both within and outside the classroom walls.
- Value shared leadership within learning groups over individual focus.
- o Seek student participation and ownership of the program
- o Desire to form long-term sustainability
- Engage Christian Filipino nationals who are eminently qualified to participate

PhD in Transformational Development Program Design

Core Course - 18 Units - Offered every 3 years

RE931 Comparative Research Methods

RE932 Critical Analysis and Review of Precedent Literature

RE933 Dissertation Proposal Writing

ID901 Philosophy and Theology of Transformation

ID902 Transformational Learning in Practice

ID903 Culture, Context, and Worldview

TD Concentration Courses – 18 Units – Offered every 3 years

TL/TD951 Administration, Prog. Planning, and Managing Change

TD901 The City in Theological Perspective (with TL)

TD921 Issues and Resolutions within Complex Societies

TD941 Psychology of Attitude Formation and Change

TD/TL916 Spirituality and Transformational Learning

TD911 Christian Community Development Principles

TD Elective Courses: - Cycle every 3 years- 18 units Choose 6 units from TD, other elective may be selected from other degrees, 6 units from HCD or TL, 6 units from an accredited PhD program from another institution.

TD904 Signs of the Kingdom in Complex Cultures

TD952 Impacting Urban Systems

TD953 Confronting Poverty and the "Culture of Poverty"

TD957 Holistic Witness in the Wesleyan Mode

TD954 Negotiating Partnerships for Transformation

TD955 Conflict Management and Restorative Justice

TD956 Theology of Work

TD951 Urban Anthropology for Transformational Development

HCD801 Approaches to Holistic Ministry (with HCD)

TD958 Theology of Compassion

RE934 Dissertation: 6 Units

Total = 60 units

Course Scheduling

Courses will be offered in 2-week modules, scheduled in two blocks during each school year, normally January and February, June and July. Sometimes, to accommodate the schedule of the professor or a special learning opportunity, courses may be scheduled at other times. These variations will be announced well in advance. All courses in the degree program will be offered within a 3-year cycle.

Projected Course Schedule: Cycle One

YEAR ONE:

Block 1: January – Mid February

ID901 Philosophy and Theology of Transformation

ID903 Culture, Context, and Worldview

TD/TL916 Spirituality and Transformational Learning

Block 2: Mid-April - Mid June

RE932 Critical Analysis and Review of Precedent Literature

TD911Christian Community Development Principles

RE931 Comparative Research Methods

TD958 Theology of Compassion

YEAR TWO:

Block 1: January - Mid February

TL/TD914 Leading for Transformation in Diverse Contexts **TL/TD951** Adm., Program Planning, and Managing Change

Block 2: May – June

TD901 The City in Theological Perspective

RE933 Dissertation and Proposal Writing Seminar

TD951 Urban Anthropology for Transformational Dev't

YEAR THREE:

Block 1: January – Mid February

TD941 Psychology of Attitude Formation and Change

ID903 Culture, Context, and Worldview (Repeat) **

TD952 Impacting Urban Systems

TD953 Confronting Poverty and the "Culture of Poverty"

Block 2: May-June

RE931 Comparative Research Methods (Repeat) **

RE932 Critical Analysis and Review of Precedent Literature (Repeat) **

ID901 Philosophy and Theology of Transformation (Repeat) ** **TD956** Theology of Work

TD904 Signs of the Kingdom in Complex Cultures

TD 955 Conflict Management and Restorative Justice

Total: 60 units

Students wishing to take TD957 Practicum, will arrange that with the TD Program Director at a time that works with the students' schedule.

** Check schedule with professors.

PhD in Transformational Learning (TL)

The PhD in Transformational Learning is designed to assist a new generation of faculty and educational leaders as they develop teaching, learning, and leading approaches that result n transformational learning in diverse person, institutions and cultures. It is of particular interest to those preparing to teach or provide educational leadership in colleges, seminaries, or other faith based organizations. Students are invited to participate in a rich multicultural community to learn from one another and with professors who are well qualified to facilitate the transformational learning process.

Program Level Outcomes

The program will:

- Guide participants to reflect on their own experience, think critically and creatively, and act with empathy and passion;
- Support students as they develop and embrace a philosophy of learning that facilitates transformation;
- Assist a new generation of faculty and educational leaders to develop teaching, learning, and leading approaches which result in transformational learning in diverse individuals, institutions, and cultures;
- Lead students to integrate spiritual, biblical, theological dimensions of learning as the core of holistic transformation;
- Prepare graduates who are well grounded in sound theory and practice, and will consistently reflect critically on

their practices and theories, continually strengthening both.

Core Competencies Outcomes

Students who successfully complete the degree will demonstrate:

- Expertise in understanding and practicing transformational learning in their God-given vocation in the contemporary Asian context, and beyond;
- o Critical thinking skills used in the classroom and in life;
- A contextualized biblical worldview that informs teaching, learning, leading, and practice;
- Healthy relationships demonstrating sensitivity to human diversity;
- Skills in communication, teaching, organization, leadership, mentoring, and disciple making;
- o The ability to lead and model a life of Christ-like maturity.

Core Values of the Program

It is the intent of the program to:

- Treat students as adult learners, respecting the knowledge and experience they bring to the learning process;
- Create classroom environments that empower learners, providing a safe open space for dialogue that is not dominated by teacher-talk;
- Provide opportunities for multicultural and interdisciplinary learning;
- Seek student participation and ownership of the program;
- o Foster the ongoing holistic formation of the learners;
- Tie theory to practice both within and outside the classroom walls.
- Value shared leadership within learning groups over individual focus.

PhD in Transformational Learning Program Design

Core Courses - 18 Units - Offered every 3 years

RE931 Comparative Research Methods

RE932 Critical Analysis and Review of Precedent Literature

RE933 Dissertation Proposal Writing

ID901 Philosophy and Theology of Transformation

ID902 Transformational Learning in Practice

ID903 Culture, Context, and Worldview

TL Concentration Courses – 18 Units – Offered every 3 years

TL911 Seminar Formulating Philosophy of Education

TL912 Critical Pedagogy

TL913 Curriculum Development, Contextualization and Assessment

TD/TL914 Leading for Transformation in Diverse Contexts

TD/TL915 Transformational Learning Across the Lifespan

TD/TL916 Spirituality and Transformational Learning

TL Elective Courses – 18 Units - Offered every 3 years

Choose 6 units from TL, other elective may be selected from other degrees, 6 units from HCD or TD, 6 units from an accredited PhD program from another institution.

TD/TL951 Administration, Program Planning, and Managing Change

TL952 Effective Teaching Methods

TL953 Governance, Legal, and Accreditation Issues

TL954 Christian Discipleship, Small Groups and Transformational Learning

TL955 Home and Faith Community, Partners in Transformational Learning

TL956 Transformational Learning During Adolescence

RE934 Dissertation – 6 Units

Course Scheduling

Courses will be offered in 2-week modules, scheduled in two blocks during each school year, normally January and February, June and July. Sometimes, to accommodate the schedule of the professor or a special learning opportunity, courses may be scheduled at other times. These variations will be announced well in advance. All courses in the degree program will be offered within a 3-year cycle.

Projected Course Schedule: Cycle One

Year One:

Block 1: January – Mid February

ID902 Philosophy and Theology of Transformation

ID903 Culture, Context, and Worldview

TD/TL916Spirituality and Transformational Learning

Block 2: Mid April – Mid June

RE932 Critical Analysis and Review of Precedent Literature

TL954 Christian Discipleship, Small Groups and Transformational Learning

RE931 Comparative Research Methods

ID902 Transformational Learning in Practice

Year Two:

Block 1: January – Mid February

HCD/TD/TL914 Leading for Transformation in Diverse Contexts

TD/TL951 Administration, Program Planning, and Managing Change

TL915 Transformational Learning Across the Lifespan

Block 2: June-July

TL912 Critical Pedagogy

RE933 Dissertation and Proposal Writing Seminar

TL956 Transformational Learning During Adolescence

Year Three:

Block 1: January-February

ID903 Culture, Context, and Worldview (Repeat) **

TL953 Governance, Legal, and Accreditation Issues **

TL952 Effective Teaching Methods **

Block 2: June-July

RE931 Comparative Research Methods (Repeat) ** **ID901** Philosophy and Theology of Transformation (Repeat) **

TL911 Seminar: Forming a Philosophy of Education **TL913** Curriculum Theory and Design

HCD/TL955 Home and Faith Community, Partners in Transformational Learning

Students wishing to take TL957 Practicum, will arrange that with the TL Program Director at a time that works with the students' schedule.

Check HCD and TD Course Schedules for additional electives. ** Check schedule with professors.

PhD Course Descriptions

Core Courses

A. Research and Writing (9 Units)

RE931 Comparative Research Methodologies

A review of research methodologies both quantitative and qualitative, with special attention to various research methods common in the fields of transformational learning, holistic child development, and transformational development.

RE932 Critical Analysis and Review of Precedent Literature
A dissertation research project must be based on and guided
by a study of existing literature. This course guides students
into the review of the literature pertinent to their topic of
study. The final assignment in the course will be the first draft
of dissertation Chapter Two, the Review of Literature. During
the course students will just begin the literature review.
Following the course, in consultation with their adviser,
students will continue the review of literature, the refinement
and writing of Chapter Two.

RE933 Dissertation Proposal Seminar

This course provides continued study of research methodology and research analysis. In consultation with their advisers, students will refine the design of their research project and write the first draft of Chapter 3 of the proposal. They will also refine earlier chapters of the proposal in light of any changes in research design, and submit the first draft of the full proposal as their final project. Students, in consultation with their adviser will continue to refine the Proposal, so that they will be ready to defend the Proposal soon after successfully completing their Comprehensive Examinations.

Prerequisites: RE931Comparative Research Methods, and **RE932** Critical Analysis and Review of Precedent Literature.

RE934 Dissertation Writing

Once a dissertation proposal is approved, the process of actually writing a dissertation under the direction of an approved adviser begins. Advisers will guide PhD students as they draft their final dissertation which is the demonstration of their ability to conduct scholarly original research. Advisers will coach students in the process of writing, defense, and the presentation of the final written copy of the dissertation. Students will be working with an adviser throughout this whole procedure. The dissertation should contain collection and analysis of research data on a specific problem or issue on children.

The dissertation writing process will normally continue for three blocks culminating in a final defense, revisions, and final printing. Those who do not finish in the three blocks may continue their research by paying the designated continuation fees. Further dissertation guidelines are found in the "Dissertation Guidelines" section of this catalog.

B. Inter Disciplinary Foundations (9 Units)

ID901 Philosophy and Theology of Transformation

Examines the philosophical and theological underpinnings of formation and transformation within persons and communities. Analyzes transformation across the life span and in varied contexts from a Biblical and Christian perspective alongside diverse alternative views. Guides learners as they integrate spiritual, biblical, theological dimensions of learning as the core of holistic transformation. If we are going to

ID902 Transformational Learning in Practice

Helps learners become "critically reflective practitioners" uncovering assumptions guiding practice. They will examine transformational learning theories that support the vision and skill that participants will need to facilitate adult education and development in social institutions like schools, seminaries, ministry organizations and churches. As a result they will better create learning communities that build more open collaborative relationships based on the strength of diverse knowledge, experience, abilities, and ways of acting that empower people, churches and communities.

ID903 Culture, Context, and Worldview

Examines cultural formation and the values, patterns of thinking, feeling, and responding that form in diverse cultural contexts with the goal of better understanding ones own culture and the cultures of others. Learners will reflect on the cultural context that has formed them and the context in which they serve; identify the worldview in each context and examine them through the lens of a biblical worldview. Learners will grow in their ability to appropriately contextualize teaching, leading and disciple making within their ministry context.

PhD in HCD Courses

Concentration Courses (18 units) HCD802 Child, Church and Mission

Provides an overview of holistic child development, the Biblical foundations for children's ministries, the roles and responsibilities of the church in caring for children, and the place of children's ministries as strategies and resources for missions. This course develops awareness of contemporary church and mission issues and strategies in order to understand how ministries with children fit into this broader picture, and helps the students grasp the global and eternal significance of their ministries.

HCD917 Intervention Strategies for Children in Crisis

Covers the impact of trauma on children and provide holistic interventions that bring them healing and restored hope. The course also focuses on planning care for the children's caregivers who often experience secondary traumatization.

HCD804 Approaches to Holistic Ministry with Children

Provides a broad framework for assessing, identifying and applying various types of micro to macro-level intervention strategies with children. These strategies refer particularly to children at risk, due to poverty and other hostile environments. Students will be expected to use analytical thinking in examining the various issues and contexts where children face risk. They will be exposed to various Christian ministries that provide holistic intervention strategies with children in different settings. Through class discussions, ministry exposure, casework and group projects, students will build competency in designing and formulating contextually appropriate intervention strategies that are grounded on Biblical principles of holism and child development.

HCD805 Physical Development of Children and Public Health

Orients the students with the fundamental concepts and theories which provide the basis for the body of knowledge in the field of public health. This course prepares the students to work with children with a sound theoretical and conceptual basis in public health and the strategies employed to bring about behavioral changes for health and disease prevention in individuals and group. The course also explores the issues of physical development of children, diseases that affect the development of children in various circumstances like HIV/AIDS and its dimensions.

HCD800 Learners With Special Needs

Surveys the information regarding learners with special needs including possible causes and characteristics of exceptionalities, educational intervention, available resources, referral processes, family involvement, modification of environment, curriculum, the advocacy role and legislative issues. Learner's social, emotional, learning, and behavioral difficulties will be examined and treatment needs defined according to an ecological, multi-systems, developmental framework. Relationships of home, school and community contexts will be offered. Students create a resource to be used with learners with special needs. Actual and direct ministry with the community of learners with special needs is required.

HCD951 Practicum

Practicum allows students to link practice with sound theology of children. Students shall participate in an average of 300 hours of ministry for a period of one year of concrete encounters and acts of service or trainings with children, parents, teachers, and other groups of people working with children from a theological perspective. During the practicum, students demonstrate skills to show their competence based on God's mission for children, their understanding, and personal goals in ministering with children.

Electives Courses

HCD911 Biblical Theology of Children and Childhood

Provides biblical and theological foundations that shape and inform the students approach both to the whole of the HCD program, and also to their own lives and ministries. It provides a theological grounding that aims to keep the child in the foreground of all theological reflection following the example of Jesus in Matthew Chapter 18. It covers a selection of major doctrines, hermeneutics, exegesis from the perspective of those committed to being alongside children and young people. It contains much that is of practical and theological relevance for Christians working alongside children, young people and families, at whatever level of operation, but is also designed for pastors, church leaders and theological trainers.

HCD913 Mission with Children at Risk

Provides a holistic understanding of the problems children at risk face and equips students with the tools, frameworks, and models they need to exemplify the love of Christ. Students will be aware of the issues and unfair situations that make many children all over the world "at risk" and in crisis.

HCD918 Development

Explores the factors that lead to empowerment of administrators, leaders, and caregivers of children and youth in various organizations and ministries. Also provides guidance on worldview issues that influence understanding of holistic child and youth development, the challenges of marginalization, disempowerment, abuse, injustice, and other issues that leaders of children and youth ministries face.

HCD912 The Child in Christian Thought

Surveys the various historical contexts through which children are perceived and discusses how worldviews affect the lives of children. The course looks at perceptions of children in the Christian tradition.

HCD916 Theology of Compassion

Recognizes that forms of compassionate ministries are frequently the first line of ministry in those nations that prohibit conventional evangelism or missionizing. The course examines the "why?", that is, the theological underpinnings of compassionate ministries, in reference to a Biblical understanding of the "stranger within the gate," the poor, the oppressed, the sick, the imprisoned, widows, orphans and the disabled. It will also examine various historical and contemporary case studies. In addition, the seminar discusses the "how?" by walking the participant through need assessment, planning and implementation of practical compassionate ministry initiatives.

PhD in TD Courses

Concentration Courses (18 units)

TD911 The City in Theological Perspective

The purpose of this seminar is to explore Biblical and historical Christianity for themes which motivate and direct the mission of the Church in the city. Special emphasis will be placed on an examination of John Wesley's mission to the urban centers of 18th century England and the origins of the modern holiness movement in the cities of late 19th and early 20th-century United States, along with an examination of contemporary models of ministry that show theological integrity to their mission.

TD912 Community Development Principles

The Prophet Jeremiah talks about seeking "the shalom of the City." Nehemiah presents a practical rationale and sequence that exhibits both community development and community organization to rebuild a city that seeks justice, fairness and Biblical principles. The Biblical concept of Jubilee also contributes to the discussion. The seminar will look at not only at Biblical insights, models and limitations but also the

history of Christian utopian experiments in the past, their successes and failures, along with contemporary examples. A critique of secular development principles will be offered.

TD913 Issues and Resolutions in Complex Cultures

The City and "Complex Societies" spawn social and psychological issues, often unique to their context. These include the wide socio-economic disparities, pathological behaviors, tensions between subcultural units, excesses and paucity of resources, political power games, changing values and community atrophy. This seminar will detail and study a variety of these dynamics and suggest ways, informed by Biblical, Christian and sociological insights to respond to these issues in ways that create a fairer and just society.

TD 914/TL951 Administration, Prog. Planning, and Managing Change

This course will examine the importance of administrative leadership in educational institutions and faith based organizations. Students will study models of strategic planning, program development and implementation, including facilitating change and managing transitions during the change. They will identify models that demonstrate biblical principles and are appropriate in their cultural context.

TD915 Psychology of Attitude Formation and Change

This seminar researches human attitudes, their process of formation, the consequences of various attitudinal positions both pathological and healthy, and the influences that create positive attitudinal change. Attention will be given to Christian formation of personal attitudes, as well as collective transformational attitudes towards oneself, one's religious entity, and the community at large.

TD/TL916 Spirituality and Transformational Learning

Students will reflect on their spiritual journey and the impact of their context and culture on that journey. They will examine understandings of spirituality within the Christian Church across history in various contexts and the views of spirituality in the contexts where they serve. Based on the exploration of spiritually formative practices and disciplines, the learners will identify practices they could integrate into their educational settings that are likely to foster spiritual growth.

Elective Courses

TD951 Urban Anthropology for Transformational Development

This seminar utilizes the methodologies and insights of Anthropology, but especially focused on the urban context. It looks at subcultures formed in the City, how they are organized, perpetuated and relate to other groupings in the City. It discusses how the City molds and changes culture at the levels of sociology, psychology, one's sense of place and time, the displacement of genealogy and geography as primary family relationships by interest groupings, professional associations and power constellations. Special attention will be given to the role of churches and non-profit organizations as catalysts in urban change consistent with the insights of urban anthropology.

TD952 Impacting Urban Systems

The Urban context functions or fails depending upon the healthy interplay of "systems" such as the educational, the communication and the welfare systems, for which around 18 systems can be identified. Systems that are deficient or diseased corrupt the life of a city as a whole. This seminar seeks not only to study systems, their interplay, their condition, but also the means by which Christians can impact the systems through presence, persuasion and power, to effect beneficent change.

TD953 Confronting Poverty and the Culture of Poverty

This seminar seeks to understand the conditions that create poverty, the resilience of the "culture of poverty," and Biblical responses to effect a more just and fair society.

TD954 Negotiating Partnerships for Transformation

This seminar will examine the wide variety of potential partnerships, their commonalities, their incompatibilities, and their processes that lead either to creative effectiveness or failure. Dangers and possibilities will be examined not just theoretically but in a variety of contextual case studies.

TD955 Conflict Management and Restorative Justice

Conflict occurs in all types of contexts---personal, institutional and cultural, which can either lead to hostility and violence or to creative resolution. It is only through conflictual situations that advance and growth can occur, i.e. stress and "estress." Conflict has to be either "issue-based conflict" or "identity-based conflict," the latter being much more difficult to resolve.

Restorative Justice is one aspect of conflict resolution especially worked out in some justice systems where the goal is not simply punitive, but the restoring of the offending person successfully in society. It follows that "penitentiary" involves penitence as both spiritual and social restoration that redeems both the penitent and the offended.

TD956 Theology of Work

It has become apparent that most efforts of organized Christianity have failed significantly to transform cities into "the city on a hill" that radiates its shalom to those around. Institutionalized Christian has often created barriers that have excluded people rather than ministering to them. "Professional" Christianity has created classes of Christians that, by default, have excluded secularizing masses. This seminar is an antidote to this thinking, by providing theological, historical and practical underpinnings that disarm this unfortunate bifurcation. It also offers ideas of the Church as job generator.

TD957 Holistic Witness in the Wesleyan Mode

The Wesleyan Revival of the 18th and 19th century was primarily an urban religious renewal upon theological and

evangelistic premises that transformed the quality of life in Britain, bringing to it a social conscience married to holy living that has much to teach us today. This Movement and similar parallel movements will be studied for their relevance to current similar situations in the urban contexts especially in Asian cities. Critique and application of learned principles will be part of this seminar.

TD958 Theology of Compassion

"Compassionate Ministry," otherwise known as "holistic discipleship," "caring ministry" or "compassion-evangelism" is a growing field of service to people caught in crisis, or facing specialized needs as described by Jesus in Matthew 25. Beyond this, it encompasses those areas of practical service that, within the conventional ministries of a local church, are often neglected or ignored. Compassionate Ministry will be seen as a starting point to the further ministries of advocacy, community development and community organization.

TD961 Practicum

Students desiring additional experience in applying their learning and developing their skills in community and/or organizational development may arrange for a practicum placement and supervisor in an academic or ministry setting. The student will invest 150 hours in the practicum experience.

PhD in TL Courses

Concentration Courses (18 units)

TL911 Seminar: Formulating a Philosophy of Education
Students will formulate their own philosophy of education
through reflection on a range of perspectives on
transformational learning. They will reflect on the impact of
the various perspectives on teaching, educational leadership,
curriculum design, and educational issues in their cultural
context.

TL912 Critical Pedagogy

Explores teaching methodologies that tend to encourage critical reflection and transfer from thought to life and the characteristics of learning environments that facilitate those processes. Students will grow in their understanding of the teacher's role as coach and facilitator of critical thinking, reflection, and creative problem solving and in their ability to consistently reflect critically on their practices and theories, continually strengthening both.

- TL913 Curriculum Development, Contextualization, and Assessment Learners will reflect on their philosophy of transformational learning developed in previous courses and its implications for curriculum building. They will explore models for curriculum design and assessment then evaluate sample curriculum resources in light of those models and their personal philosophy of transformational learning. Emphasis will be given to the development of a coherent curriculum plan based upon there articulated philosophy and contextualized for setting in which they serve.
- TL914/HCD914 Leading for Transformation in Diverse Contexts
 Learners will reflect on their leadership experiences and the issues they have faced as leaders. They will explore biblical, theoretical, and cultural perspectives on leadership, and key leadership practices that increase the likelihood of team success in diverse contexts. Best practices in professional development will also be examined.
- TL915 Transformational Learning Across the Lifespan
 Examines understandings of human development and the
 formational-transformational opportunities and challenges in
 each phase of life. Learners will reflect on their contexts of
 ministry and identify ways of enhancing the
 formational/transformational learning of persons of all ages
- **TL916** Spirituality and Transformational Learning
 Students will reflect on their spiritual journey and the impact
 of their context and culture on that journey. They will examine

understandings of spirituality within the Christian Church across history in various contexts and the views of spirituality in the contexts where they serve. Based on the exploration of spiritually formative practices and disciplines, the learners will identify practices they could integrate into their educational settings that are likely to foster spiritual growth.

Elective Courses

TL951 Administration, Prog. Planning, and Managing Change

This course will examine the importance of administrative leadership in educational institutions and faith based organizations. Students will study models of strategic planning, program development and implementation, including facilitating change and managing transitions during the change. They will identify models that demonstrate biblical principles and are appropriate in their cultural context.

TL952 Effective Teaching Methods

Students will reflect on the attitudes, character, and teaching methods of Jesus and the most effective teachers they have experienced. They will examine best teaching practices and have opportunity to expand their repertoire of teaching skills to facilitate transformational learning in various formal and non-formal settings. The class functions as a collegial workshop where students have the freedom to experiment with teaching in a non-threatening atmosphere.

TL953 Governance, Legal and Accreditation Issues
Students preparing for leadership roles in academic institutions and faith based organizations will have opportunity to explore models of governance and assess their appropriateness for diverse cultural contexts. They will examine accreditation standards, legal issues, and the value of developing relationships with other academic, religious, government, and civic organizations. Case studies will be used to assist participants in applying leadership theory to practice.

TL954 Christian Discipleship, Small Groups and Transformational Learning

Learners will reflect on their experience of Christian discipleship in light of transformational learning theory, biblical patterns for nurturing faith, historical and contemporary practices of Christian discipleship. Practices will be examined for nurturing a growing relationship with God across the life span and a deepening commitment to participate in God's work in the world. The role of small groups will be explored.

TL955 Home and Faith Community, Partners in Transformational Learning

Explores the partnership of the family and the church in the spiritual nurture of children and youth. Through examining biblical perspectives, understandings from faith traditions, insights from the human sciences, and practices of faith communities, students will develop a plan to lead families and the faith community to partner in the spiritual nurture of children and youth, equipping, nurturing, and supporting parents and making a way for children and youth to be participants in the whole life of the faith community.

TL956 Transformational Learning during Adolescence

Explores the development and spiritual formation that takes place during the teen years and the holistic practices that nurture that formation, the environments, relationships, and experiences needed for transformational learning, for youth to thrive, grow in their relationship with God, and find their place in God's story, their role in the work of God's Kingdom. Students will reflect on the experiences and the issues faced by adolescents in their ministry context and develop plans for enhancing holistic transformational learning experiences for those young people.

TL957 Practicum

Students desiring additional experience in applying their learning and developing their skills in teaching and fostering transformational learning may arrange for a practicum placement and supervisor in an academic or ministry setting. The student will invest 150 hours in the practicum experience.

PhD Student Handbook

This section contains the guidelines for scholarship application, directed study, independent study, incomplete, comprehensive examinations, and dissertation writing among others. PhD students are also encouraged to get a copy of the APNTS *Student Handbook* which contains information on student life, support services, Child Protection Policy, and other pertinent details about APNTS community. The APNTS *Student Handbook* is available at the front desk of the Central Office for free.

1. Scholarships

AGST-APNTS has worked on partnerships to provide financial aid to deserving PhD students. All scholarships are subject to the availability of funding from our partners. Application for scholarships is made through the Scholarship Committee and there are eligibility requirements for each applicant. It is expected at the outset that the sending church or organization will express the desire to finance or contribute to the expenses of the student.

Scholarship Committee

APNTS Academic Dean AGST Dean Program Director of the program Representative of the source of the funding

How to Apply

Applicants must be accepted for admission into the PhD program at APNTS. To apply, students must submit a complete "AGST-APNTS SCHOLARSHIP AGREEMENT FORM." This form is available in the www.apnts.edu.ph or in hard copy at the Registrar's Office.

The Scholarship Selection Process

The Scholarship Committee screens the scholarship applicants and makes decision based on the following:

- o Admission requirements
- o Financial status submitted by the student
- o Academic and ministry potential of the student
- o Availability of funds
- Upon consideration of the above items, recipients or nonrecipients will be notified of the result of the deliberations of the committee.
- For on-going students, the committee looks at their academic performance or Grade Point Average (GPA). Recipients need to maintain a GPA of 3.5 (i.e., 4.0 being the highest).

Scholarship Terms and Conditions

Based on the deliberation of the Scholarship Committee, the applicant will be notified how much and for how long the scholarship applies. Recipients must meet the following conditions:

- Applicant must be admitted in the PhD program at APNTS
 whether as Regular (applicants who have submitted all
 requirements for admission), Probationary (partial submission
 of admission requirements), or Special status (based on
 discretion of program committee and the situation of
 student).
- 2. Applicants who have provisional admission status must complete all admission requirements before receiving scholarship aid.
- 3. Scholarships will be paid directly to the student's account at APNTS.
- 4. Additional stipulations are the following:
 - The scholarship recipients maintain a 3.5 GPA in order to receive additional funding.
 - The scholarship recipients agree to conduct themselves according to biblical standards of morality so as not to bring disgrace or dishonor to themselves, their family, their church or their country.
 - Students who have received scholarship funds, and whose financial status changes at any point in the program, are required to inform the Scholarship Committee so that their eligibility can be reassessed. An annual financial status report will be required.

Kinds of Scholarships

A. Work Grants

Some students may avail of work grants teaching at the APNTS Bridge Builders Alternative Learning Center which is a Compassionate Care Project of APNTS in coordination with Overseas Council International.

B. Scholarship from Partner Organizations

AGST-APNTS secures scholarship assistance through other agencies and donors.

The following additional Terms and Conditions apply these AGTS-APNTS scholarships.

- The funds are given to the scholarship recipient as a loan; the loan is forgivable at a rate of 20% a year following graduation, on the condition that the graduate continues to serve in ministry within his or her home country; however, if a student feels called to be a missionary, he or she needs to submit a statement indicating his or her calling with corresponding recommendation from a national leader. If the student is already a missionary, he or she should submit a recommendation from his or her missions director.
- Students who receive scholarship funds and who for valid reason withdraw from the program prior to graduation will not be required to repay the loan if they continue in ministry within their home country.
- Students who are asked to leave the program for any reason (e.g. academic, moral) will be required to repay the loan in full.
- If at any point in the program the student decides he
 or she cannot abide by the above conditions, he or she
 must immediately return all scholarship funds
 received to AGST.

C. Partial Tuition Scholarship from Program Funds

- The student would apply for the scholarship through the process and with the stipulations articulated in the Scholarship Policy outlined above.
- Students are not eligible to receive scholarship tuition fees for the first subject. They need to find their own support for that. But beginning with their second course, the scholarship could pay \$150 (of the \$225)

- cost of a 3 unit course) for each course taken in the year, up to 5 courses, which would be a maximum of \$750 of scholarship money over the year.
- Students will need to complete their course work and maintain a GPA of 3.5 to continue receiving the scholarship. The scholarship will apply for one year and students will reapply each year. Students with two or more Incompletes will not be eligible for scholarship.

II. Comprehensive Examinations

Students will complete comprehensive exams after the successful completion of all courses in their PhD program and prior to defending their dissertation proposal. The comprehensive examination process includes written and oral components.

Purpose

Comprehensive examinations are designed to allow students to review and integrate the learning that has taken place across their PhD degree program and reflect on the application of that learning to their vocational contexts. The examinations also allow students to demonstrate the breadth and depth of their learning and their ability to connect theory to practice.

Procedures

1. Question Generation --Individual students will generate four to six of their own questions/problems that require them to integrate insights from their course work, and the general area of their dissertation research in the responses. Questions/problems will usually be several sentences in length. Students will include with each question a bibliography of resources they will draw upon. In writing answers/solutions students are to utilize these resources to demonstrate their knowledge of the literature relevant to the question. It is also appropriate to draw upon significant experiences. Make sure

questions are focused enough to address an in-depth discussion of the subject. Please see sample below.

Questions must:

- be relevant and significant to transformational ministry/vocation and relate to the student's life, ministry/vocation in the Asian context, or the context in which the student serves,
- o indicate depth of understanding of related literature reflected in the question/problem,
- o be clearly articulated.
- Questions are to be turned in to the student's examining committee. The Committee will use the above criteria in selecting the questions to include in the examination.
- **2.** *Question Refinement-*-The examining committee will choose three of the best questions/problems, refine, revise, combine as needed or reject any or all of the questions if they feel questions lack sufficient substance, integration or breadth. They may also ask the student to expand the bibliography. In some cases students will be asked to submit a revised set of questions.
- **3.** Writing Answers--The student will have three weeks to review and write formal papers on the three questions/problems, each 10-15 pages in length. This will be done out of class and submitted to the examiners in both electronic and paper form. Students will not be allowed to confer with others regarding the exam or read each other's papers, but they may use notes they have made and draw upon relevant literature. Teams of two professors will read and grade the papers. Student papers will be worth 60% of the final comprehensive examination grade, 20% for each question averaged from the two professors. Criteria for grading will include:
 - a. Mastery of subject areas related to specific questions including key theories and philosophy from the field of

- study, biblical and theological principles, and best practices, related to the questions/problems,
- b. Creativity and insight in addressing questions/problems in reference to the student's own context and experience,
- c. Ability to write to the point and in a scholarly manner, and
- d. Proper utilization of key literature related to the questions/problems. The answer to each question/problem should include references and a bibliography following the latest edition of Turabian. Since students are able to use resources as they write their comprehensive exams, the exams may not be taken a second time.
- **4.** *Oral Examination--*Teams of two professors will conduct an individualized two-hour oral exam with each student. The Program Director will serve as one of the two examiners. An effort will be made to match the second examining professor with the general area of student-generated questions/problems. Oral exams will be closed sessions. During the oral exam, students will be asked questions on the literature related to any question/problem submitted by the student, not just the specific questions/problems chosen for the papers. The oral examination will be worth 40% of the final grade, averaged from the examining professors. Criteria for grading oral responses will include:
 - a. ability to express a depth of understanding in answering oral queries related to each major question/problem,
 - b. creativity in discussing questions/problems,
 - c. ability to speak to the point and in a scholarly manner, and
 - d. utilization of key literature related to the discussion.

If a student fails the oral examination, he or she may take it a second time.

5. *Grading and Announcement of Candidacy--*Final Grades for the comprehensive examination will be assigned as follows:

Pass with Distinction Pass Low Pass Failing

Announcement of Advancement to PhD Candidacy will be made when all coursework is complete and Comprehensives are successfully completed. After comprehensives are completed students may defend their dissertation proposals. Students who fail the Comprehensive Exam will not be able to write a dissertation but will receive a Graduate Certificate of Advanced Studies in their field of study.

Sample questions⁶

I developed four questions that allowed me to discuss the main focuses of my PhD studies. (Just one example of questions)

- O How might one hold the concept of "curriculum as people" and at the same time see validity in the technology of curriculum development and instructional design? Take a position and defend it. Why is this an issue?
 - (Major program theme: Curriculum theory and design)
- Curriculum improvement has defined as people change. What concepts from communication theory will be most helpful for the person who is endeavoring to bring about curriculum improvement?
 - (Major program theme: Facilitating change)
- Values formation in children can be explained from a behavioristic, a psychoanalytic, or a developmental viewpoint.
 Compare these three perspectives of value formation and discuss the role of the family in values formation that is

 $^{^6\}mathrm{This}$ is taken from the experience of Dr. Catherine Stonehouse with her PhD program.

indicated by each of the theories. Choose the theory you think best describes values formation and give the reasons for your choice.

- (Major program themes: Values formation and family studies)
- Is it possible to hold a philosophy of education that does not embrace elements of a certain view of man? Take a position and defend it, using a developmental philosophy of education as your frame of reference.
 - (Major program theme: Educational philosophy)

Preparing to write Comps

- I reread all my class notes, and the underlining in all the texts I had read.
- o I found this was very helpful in enhancing my understanding of things I had read or heard early in my PhD program.
- As I read, I was thinking of my comp questions, and made notes for each of the questions, writing done the ideas I might include in my response noting the source of the idea including bibliographic information and p. numbers.
- Then I made an outline for each paper, identifying the main points to be included, the sub points, and the sub-sub points to support each main idea. The outline was detailed.
- Next, on each of four different days I wrote the response to one comp question. I wrote for four hours on each question and after completing the first draft, edited to catch errors.

III. Dissertation Guidelines

Introduction

The purpose of this section is to give a general overview of the dissertation process in AGST/APNTS programs. Specific programs will have further specifications and each paper will also have nuances of structure shaped by the nature of the topic and its development.

The AGST/APNTS dissertation is the culminating project of the student's academic program. It represents an opportunity for the student to be involved in original research which demonstrates scholarly theological reflection, thoughtful contextual analysis and relevance to the discipline under study. Early in their program, students should focus their studies in the general area of their dissertation topic. This will bring greater continuity to their studies and shorten research and writing time.

These general guidelines are provided to assist the student, dissertation adviser, and committee members in the dissertation process. Specific questions not covered in this document should be answered by the dean, program director or dissertation adviser. The Thesis Handbooks of APNTS may be consulted.

Three Stages in Writing a Dissertation

In the AGST/APNTS PhD programs, the three required research courses are designed to guide students through the dissertation planning and writing process. However, reflection on the dissertation project begins even before that first research course.

Prospectus—The prospectus is a short paper (3-7 pages) that allows the student to think and interact regarding the proposed research before expending energy in unfruitful exercises. Students begin to think about their dissertation and work on their Prospectus as they complete the application process. The Application Form asks students to identify areas of interest that they might want to explore in their dissertation research. With the Application Form, students will submit a "3-4 page essay" on a prospective research topic. This is the beginning of the prospectus, but just the beginning. Students are encouraged to continue reflecting on their research topic as they work through their courses. In preparation for their first research course, students will refine and expand this Prospectus Essay. In RE931 Comparative Research Methodologies students will complete the prospectus.

Dissertation Proposal—The Proposal is the first three chapters of the dissertation and is developed chapter by chapter during the three research courses. The development of the proposal also involves the student's dissertation adviser. Our goal is to assign advisers to students at the time of their first research course.

RE931 Comparative Research Methodologies—In addition to leading students into an understanding of research methodologies, this course will guide them to refine and complete their Dissertation Prospectus. Based on their prospectus, they will be guided in the development and refine the first draft of proposal Chapter One. It will include:

- Statement of Proposed Research--title, background of the problem
- Statement of the Problem, Statement of Purpose, Delimitations, Conceptual Framework, and a basic Table of Contents;
- Outline of Research Methods including the literature search;
- Questions to be answered by the study;

Following the course students will work with their advisers to refine their research design and Chapter One.

RE932 Critical Analysis and Review of President Literature—A dissertation research project must be based on and guided by a study of existing literature. This course guides students into the review of the literature pertinent to their topic of study. The final assignment in the course will be the first draft of dissertation Chapter Two, the Review of Literature. During the course students will just begin the literature review. Following the course, in consultation with their adviser, students will continue the review of literature, the refinement and writing of Chapter Two.

REE933 Dissertation Proposal Seminar—This course provides continued study of research methodology and research analysis. In consultation with their advisers, students will refine the design of their

research project and write Chapter 3 of the proposal. They will also refine earlier chapters of the proposal in light of any changes in research design, and submit the revised draft of the full proposal as their final project.

Students, in consultation with their adviser will continue to refine the Proposal, so that they will be ready to defend the Proposal soon after successfully completing their Comprehensive Examinations.

Since all AGST programs have terminus dates, the proposal should also include a schedule for the completion of the dissertation. When this stage is completed an oral defense of the proposal may be scheduled with dissertation committee members. Each program committee will determine if an oral defense of the research proposal is a necessary part of the program.

Chapter by Chapter Guidelines—The following are the guidelines for the contents for each chapter of the dissertation proposal:

Chapter 1: The Problem

Introduction

Often a brief personal story of an encounter that illustrates the problem you want to explore is a good way to introduce the problem that has stimulated your desire to do this research. It captures the attention of the reader and makes him or her want to read on.

- Background of the problem (e.g. trends related to the problem, unresolved issues, social concerns)
 - What are the various aspects of the problem?
 - Reflect or brainstorm and list the aspects of the problem that come to mind.
 - Just list them in the order the ideas come.
 - o Identify the aspects of the problem that are most important to you, your study.
 - The purpose of the "Background of the Problem" section is to help the reader of your dissertation

- understand the problem you see and the concerns you have.
- Decide in what order to discuss the various aspects of the problem so that the reader will understand it.
- Your discussion should identify and explain the aspects of the problem that you plan to research.
- Statement of the problem (basic difficulty--area of concern, felt need, explication of relationships among variables or comparisons to be considered)
 - How do I figure out how to state the problem?
 - What is the problem you want to explore—come to understand more fully—through this research?
 - What aspects of the problem are most important for you to research?
 - You want your research to be significant, manageable, and "doable"
 - Develop a brief, clear statement of the part of the problem you will be researching.
- Statement of Purpose: the purpose of the Study (goal orientation emphasizing practical outcomes or products)
 - The purpose statement should flow directly out of the problem statement.
 - What do you intend to do to address—or come to better understand—the problem you have stated.
 - A clear, succinct, but inclusive purpose statement is needed.
 - O It is usually one sentence that clearly states the purpose of the research, with what group of persons, and points to how the findings might impact ministry.
- Questions to be answered or objectives to be investigated
 - What questions do you want to answer through your research?
 - Your Research Questions will identify the kind of data you need to be able to answer those questions.

- They must relate directly to the Purpose Statement.
- Your research methodology will need to provide data to answer each of your research questions.

• Theoretical framework

From the related literature, the researcher forms a theoretical scheme for his or her research. This is a tentative or theoretical explanation of the phenomenon or problem under investigation. The conceptual framework can be reduced to a schematic diagram showing the variables (if doing quantitative research) for the framework and their interrelationships (from APNTS Thesis Handbook).

- Conceptual Framework (optional)
 How will you apply your theoretical framework to your specific problem?
- Statement of hypotheses This is applicable only to quantitative research
- Scope and delimitations of the study
 - The boundaries of the study should be properly defined. The scope is expected to indicate a reasonable area of study that is large enough to be significant but narrow enough to permit careful treatment.
 - The scope of the problem should be stated specifically. The nature of the research subjects, their number, the research methods used with them, timeframe of the study, geographical location, and the characteristics of the population, and any limitations that exist in reference to the population/subjects are good factors to consider in delimiting (from APNTS Thesis Handbook).
- Outline of the remainder of the dissertation, thesis or proposal Provide a brief outline that is a bridge to the rest of the dissertation.

Chapter 2: Review of Related Literature

The purpose of the literature review is that you will develop a deep understanding of the issues related to your research through the study of what others have written about the topics. PhDs are looked up

to as experts in their field of study. The literature review for your dissertation should take you to a deeper level of understanding than what you have gained through past experiences and study. It lays a foundation of understanding on which you will build in your future studies.

• Organization of the chapter--overview

This will be written after the rest of the chapter is complete.

· Historical background

Discuss the history of the problem you are researching. The length of this section will vary depending on the topic of the dissertation and the degree to which history impacts the focus of the research.

- Review of literature related to the research topic and methodology Acquainting the reader with insights from the literature that relate to the research topic and methodology.
- Review the following types of literature:
 - Existing studies relative to what has been found, who has done
 work, when and where the latest research studies were
 completed, and what research methodology, instrumentation
 or statistical analysis were followed (literature review of
 methodology sometimes saved for chapter on methodology)
 - Literature on the research methodology/ies you use in your study. Discuss the methodology, its strengths, and why it is appropriate for this study.
 - o Biblical and theological literature that is pertinent to the study.
 - Literature that discusses theories, conceptual frameworks, and practices that help in understanding various facets of the problem and how to address it. Make sure you have both local and foreign literature and studies interwoven all throughout the chapter.
- Selection and arrangement of literature review often in terms of questions to be considered, hypotheses set forth, or objectives or specific purposes delineated in problem chapter.
- Summary of literature reviewed

Chapter 3: Methodology Or Procedures

Overview

Keep this section brief, possibly a sentence or two In the overview include a re-statement of the purpose, exactly as you stated it in Chapter One.

- Description of research methodology or approach
 - In Chapter Two discuss the methodologies you will use and why you believe they are relevant to this research project.
 - Here in Chapter Three, just name the research methods to be used, possibly commenting on how the data gathered through each method will complement the other findings.
- · Research design
 - Clearly, but succinctly describe the steps in the research design.
 - Your description should make it possible for the reader to understand the flow—or order—of your research.
 - o From your description someone should be able to replicate your research in another setting, if desired.
 - Be sure to identify how and when you will do each step of the methodology that you mention in your discussion of the research method.
- Pilot studies as they apply to the research design, development of instruments, data collection

techniques, and characteristics of the sample

- Pilot by using persons who will not be included in the study, but who are similar to the research subjects.
- You want to make sure that the questions and activities you have developed stimulate the kinds of responses you want.
- In this section you could state that you will—or have—pilot tested the interview protocols.
- Selection of subjects dealing with sample and population
 - Describe the group from which your research subjects have been drawn, and possibly why.

- Describe the numbers of persons selected and how they were selected: the sampling approach.
- Instrumentation (tests, measures, observations, scales, interview protocols, and questionnaires)
- What instruments will you use to gather you data?
- O Have the instruments been used and tested by others? Have you adapted instruments used by others? Are your instruments researcher designed?
- Field, classroom or laboratory procedures (e.g., instructions to subjects or distribution of materials)
 - Include discussion of instructions given to those assisting with data gathering?
 - Permission needed from churches or organizations and how that will be obtained?
 - Signed consent forms for respondents participating in the research
- Data collection and recording

How will you collect and record the data?

• Data processing and analysis

How will this be done?

- Methodological assumptions
- Limitations

Any errors or weaknesses in the procedures that are foreseen should be pointed out, and any consequent limitations upon the research results should be fully noted, as well as any adjustments that will be made to diminish these weaknesses (From APNTS Handbook).

- Restatement of conceptual hypotheses (if quantitative) or main problem and research questions from chapter one in operational form relative to instrumentation and experimental procedure or design
- Summary

Dissertation

Right after the student successfully defends the dissertation proposal, he or she enrolls in Dissertation Writing (6 units). The student is given at least two years to work with the adviser. If after two years, the student is still unable to defend the dissertation, he or she will enrol in Dissertation Writing Continuation and pay \$75/semester residency fee until the actual dissertation is defended.

Dissertation development requires the student to work closely with the adviser. It is important for students to realize from the outset that students are responsible for scheduling meetings with their adviser, networking with experts, and providing the energy needed to complete the research project. Completing a dissertation requires a passion for the subject and independent work skills.

Working closely with the adviser, the student continues the dissertation research to completion. It is typical that a dissertation will require several major changes and a myriad of minor changes before the final draft. Using a personal computer makes this process less tedious. Always keep a backup copy on an external backup disk. When the adviser is satisfied that the dissertation is satisfactorily completed, an oral defense of the dissertation may be scheduled with committee members. An external reader and the AGST Philippine Dean may also be present. The defense is usually open to the academic community. Multiple copies of the dissertation should be prepared for readers, committee members, the program director, and the AGST Philippine Dean. Typically, even successfully defended dissertations require some revisions before the final version is ready for binding.

A doctoral dissertation is typically 150 to 250 pages (37,500 - 62,500 words) not including front and end matter. It is to demonstrate original research and significantly contribute to the discipline. A dissertation usually takes a year or more to complete. Dissertations may take various forms of research like historical, descriptive, or experimental designs.

Dissertation Committee Members

The makeup of dissertation committees will vary with research being done and the program. Each student along with the

program director is to complete an AGST Dissertation Committee Form after the dissertation prospectus has been approved by the Program Director (see Appendix A).

- 1. **Program Director**--The program director is a member of each doctoral committee and keeps abreast of the progress the advisee is making. The role of the program director includes:
 - Helping students select an adviser and committee members; formally informing members of their approval and responsibilities; guiding the adviser; monitoring the adviser/advisee relationship and the progress of the research.
 - Helping the students process any changes in adviser or committee members.
 - Making sure students are prepared for their oral defense of the proposal and the dissertation, approving the date, venue, and the time; posting this information at the AGST consortium seminaries; and making sure copies have been distributed to committee members by the student at least three weeks prior to the defense date.
 - Contacting external readers in writing, and if they agree to read and make recommendations; providing a copy of the dissertation is to be in their hands at least three weeks prior to the defense; and passing on the above comments of the external readers to the adviser.
 - Chairing (or appointing a chair) dissertation proposals and defenses.
 - Signing the Signatory Page for dissertation approval when everything is completed.
 - Forwarding to the AGST Dean a final unbound laser printout of the completed and signed dissertation; making sure the determined number of bound photocopies has been made, including one for the AGST library.

2. **Adviser**--An adviser is typically a member of a consortium seminary, possesses an academic doctorate, has expertise in the area of the dissertation, and is willing to give significant time in advising the student. The student is expected to work closely with the adviser during the research and writing stages and to submit drafts and revisions of each chapter for the critical review of the adviser.

The primary responsibility of the adviser is to give guidance in the research and writing process by evaluating and providing feedback on the ideas and proposals of the student. Advisers must be available to students and willing to give then attention at regular intervals. Interactions with the adviser are intended to clarify and give direction to the student's work, not to substitute the adviser's expertise for that of the student. The adviser is not a co-author of the dissertation and should not be expected to do the work of the student in analyzing, synthesizing, and reflecting on the research topic.

Although the adviser may make recommendations on improving the writing of the student, it is not the adviser's primary task to proofread the dissertation. It is the advisee's responsibility to prepare a clearly and correctly written manuscript according to the standards of scholarly written English. In some cases, the student will find it valuable to engage the services of a competent English editor to ensure that the dissertation is free from grammatical, spelling, and typographical errors.

3. Committee Members--Committee members are selected for their expertise and interest in the topic or aspect of the topic under investigation. Prior to the oral defense of the proposal, the committee members are to receive the proposal and make suggestions for improvement. They are to return the draft to the AGST student one week before the date of the public proposal defense. In this manner, the student will benefit from the reflection and suggestions of the committee members before the public defense of the proposal takes place. The same procedure will be followed for the defense of the completed dissertation. Committee members may work directly with a student at the request of the adviser. For example, an adviser should

request the services of a biblical studies expert if the dissertation contains significant analyses of biblical material.

In programs that do not utilize an oral defense procedure, committee members are to reach a consensus based upon the quality of the dissertation proposal and the final version of the dissertation.

4. **External Readers**—The Commission on Higher Education (CHED) requires that there should be an external reader for every dissertation. External readers are not part of the dissertation committee but may be invited to read the dissertation. They are chosen for their expertise and interest in the research topic. Their evaluation is made without consultation with the committee and they are not part of the final decision making process. As disinterested parties, external readers take note of the primary strengths and weaknesses of the dissertation, its significance as a contribution to the field of study, its logic, coherence, critical insight, scholarship, and style and format. Their written evaluation is reflected in a two to three-page critique.

The dissertation manuscript is to be presented to the external readers at least three weeks prior to the dissertation oral defense. They are requested to return their evaluation and basic recommendations to the program director or the adviser one week before the defense in order that the advisee may reflect on the thoughts and advice of the external readers. External readers may be present at the oral defense of the dissertation

Organization of Dissertation

The following is a checklist of items, which may be included in dissertation proposals. Not all of the suggested categories are necessary or appropriate for all studies, and the order of items within chapters may vary. The number of chapters and their content varies greatly across the disciplines.

Some research is inherently theological, philosophical or theoretical in nature. Other research may be more empirical, practical or project oriented. The following categories fit best for research related to the social sciences, such as missions, education and ministry. The nature and content of each chapter is a negotiated process with the adviser and committee members.

Front Matter

- o Title page (see Appendix B)
- Signature page (see Appendix C)
- o Copyright page (See Appendix D)
- o Academic Integrity Commitment (See Appendix E)
- Dedication
- Acknowledgments
- Abstract
- Table of Contents
- List of Tables
- List of Figures

Chapter 1: The Problem and Its Setting

- Introduction
- Background of the problem (e.g., trends related to the problem, unresolved issues, social concerns)
- Statement of the problem (basic difficulty--area of concern, felt need, explication of relationships among variables or comparisons to be considered)
- Purpose of the Study (goal orientation emphasizing practical outcomes or products)
- Questions to be answered or objectives to be investigated
- Conceptual or substantive assumptions
- Rationale
- Theoretical framework
- Statement of hypotheses (if quantitative)
- Scope and delimitations of the study
- Outline of the remainder of the dissertation or proposal

Chapter 2: Review of Related Literature and Studies

- Organization of the chapter--overview
- Historical background
- Review of research literature acquainting the reader with existing studies relative to what has been found, who has done work, when and where latest research studies were completed, and what research methodology, instrumentation or statistical analysis were followed (literature review of methodology sometimes saved for chapter on methodology)

- From delineation of various theoretical positions, a conceptual framework affording bases for generation of hypotheses and statement of their rationale.
- Selection and arrangement of literature review often in terms of questions to be considered, hypotheses set forth, or objectives or specific purposes delineated in problem chapter.
- Summary of literature reviewed

Chapter 3: Research Methodology and Procedures

- Overview
- o Description of research methodology or approach
- Research design
- Pilot studies as they apply to the research design, development of instruments, data collection techniques, and characteristics of the sample
- o Selection of subjects dealing with sample and population
- Instrumentation (tests, measures, observations, scales, and questionnaires)
- Field, classroom or laboratory procedures (e.g., instructions to subjects or distribution of materials)
- o Data collection and recording
- Data processing and analysis
- Methodological assumptions
- Limitations
- Restatement of conceptual hypotheses from problem chapter in operational form relative to instrumentation and experimental procedure or design
- Summary

Chapter 4: Presentation and Analysis of Data

- Findings reported with respect to furnishing evidence for each question asked or each hypothesis posed in problem statement
- Findings may be presented in tables and charts
- Interpretations or discussions of findings. In certain historical, case study, and anthropological investigations, however, factual and interpretive material may need to be interwoven, although the text should clearly reveal what is fact and what is interpretation.
- Summary

Chapter 5: Summary of Findings, Conclusion, and Recommendations

- o Brief summary of everything covered in the previous chapters
- Conclusions
- Recommendations or practical suggestions for implementation of findings or for additional research

Appendices

Bibliography

Curriculum Vita

APPENDIX A: DISSERTATION COMMITTEE FORM

Name of Student		Date
Degree Program/Cognate	<u> </u>	
Proposed Title of Dissert	ation	
Advisor		
Agreed: yes / no		
Address		
Phone	Email	
Committee Member		Agreed: yes / no
Phone	Email	
Committee Member		Agreed: yes / no
Address		
Phone	Email	
External Reader		Agreed: yes / no
Phone	Email	
Defense Chair		Agreed: yes / no
Address		
Dlagana	Email	

(Members needed are program and content specific.)

APPENDIX B: STYLE SHEET FOR COVER AND TITLE PAGE

TITLE (in caps)
by
Your Name
A Dissertation
Submitted to
Asia-Pacific Nazarene Theological Seminary In Partnership With Asia Graduate School of Theology Philippines
In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of
Your Degree
Month, Year

APPENDIX C: STYLE SHEET FOR SIGNATURE PAGE

Asia Graduate School of Theology
[program]
[host school]
[host school city], Philippines

Date

We hereby approve this dissertation

Submitted by

[student]

entitled

[title]

As Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

[Degree]

Thesis Advisor	Program Director
Committee Member	Committee Member
External Reader	Philippine Dean

(All signature positions are needed as required by the Commission on Higher Education)

APPENDIX D

COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

- (1) The author of this thesis (including any appendices) owns any copyright in it (the "Copyright") and she has given Asia-Pacific Nazarene Theological Seminary the right to use such Copyright for any administrative, promotional, educational and/or teaching purposes.
- (2) Copies of this thesis, either in full or in extracts, may be made **only** in accordance with the regulations of the Sue Fox Library and Asia-Pacific Nazarene Theological Seminary. Details of these regulations may be obtained from the Librarian. This page must form part of any such copies made.
- (3) The ownership of any patents, designs, trademarks and other intellectual property rights except for the Copyright ("the Intellectual Property Rights"), which may be described in this thesis, may not be owned by the author and may be owned by third parties. Such Intellectual Property Rights and Reproductions cannot and must not be made available for use without the prior permission of the owner(s) of the relevant Intellectual Property Rights and/or Reproductions.
- (4) Further information on the conditions under which disclosure, publication and exploitation of this thesis, the Copyright and any Intellectual Property Rights and/or Reproductions described in it may take place is available from the Research Department of Asia-Pacific Nazarene Theological Seminary.

DECLARATION

Date

DECLARATION	
To portion of the work referred to in the dissertation has	been
ubmitted in support of an application for another degree	or
ualification of this or any other university or other instit	ute of
earning.	

(author)

APPENDIX E

Academic Integrity Commitment

As a child of God and a servant of Christ's church, I recognize the importance of academic honesty and integrity in all of the work I undertake as part of my studies. I pledge myself to uphold the highest standards of integrity in my work. As part of this pledge, I will submit only those papers that I myself have written and that give clear and appropriate citations for all the sources I have used in their preparation. I also understand that allowing another student to copy my work constitutes academic dishonesty on my own part as well as that of the other student.

I have read the description of plagiarism contained in the PhD Catalog. I understand the consequences of engaging in plagiarism or other forms of academic dishonesty and I agree to be bound by these descriptions and understandings.

Print Name
Signature
Date

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Asia Graduate School of Theology." Available from http://agstphil.org.